Report to Toronto District School Board Special Education Advisory Committee 
from SEAC Chair David Lepofsky for the February 10, 2025 TDSB SEAC Meeting

Date: February 5, 2025
By:	David Lepofsky, CM., O.Ont,
Chair, Toronto District School Board Special Education Advisory Committee


 1. Open Letter to the Ontario Government from the Ottawa Catholic Special Education Advisory Committee

As I have earlier indicated, the Ottawa Catholic Board’s Special Education Advisory Committee aims to send a letter to the Ontario Government seeking more special education funding for school boards. I was asked to sign on behalf of our SEAC. I circulated the text, which I again include at the bottom of this report. Please disregard typos.

We did not hear back from many of you on whether SEAC would authorize me to sign on behalf of SEAC. As part of my Chair’s report at the meeting, I will ask for a quick vote on this.

 2. Partial and Full Day Exclusions 

At our January SEAC meeting, we made several suggestions of how staff could better tackle this issue. I have asked staff to come back to SEAC with possible reforms to better protect students with disabilities/special education needs from partial and full day exclusions from school, such as those we offered at the January 2025 SEAC meeting. When I’m advised that the relevant staff are prepared to return with their responses and suggestions, I will put it on a SEAC agenda. I hope and trust that this can take place in April or May, if not March. 

 3. The TDSB’s Response to our SEAC’s October 2024 Motion Advising that Parents Need a Swift, Fair and Effective Route for Solutions If They Believe Their Child’s Special Education Needs Are Not Being Effectively Accommodated

 I presented SEAC’s October motion on this topic to the Board’s Program and School Services Committee PSSC on January 15, 2025. 

The Committee passed a motion as follows, after discussing the topic.


The Committee passed a motion as follows, after discussing the topic.
 
1.TDSB should establish a prompt, user-friendly, fair and effective process for parents/guardians of students with disabilities/special education needs to seek a resolution if they believe that TDSB is not providing an accommodation for their learning needs that would benefit the student, e.g. if TDSB is not delivering on commitments in the student’s Individual Education Plan or if TDSB has not agreed to provide an accommodation that the parent/guardian believes that the student needs.
 
2. Staff at TDSB who receive and address a complaint from a parent/guardian of a student with disabilities/special education needs should: a) Have expertise and experience with education of students with disabilities/special education needs; b) Be independent of those TDSB staff who have dealt with the student’s needs in issue; c) Have expertise and training in effective mediation/alternate dispute resolution and d) Have authority to direct any corrective action that they decide is needed.
 
3. If, after a review, the TDSB decides not to provide the accommodation that the parent/guardian has requested, TDSB shall give written reasons for this decision.
 
4. Every effort should be made to mediate and resolve any disagreements between the family and TDSB. If the matter cannot be resolved, there should be an option for TDSB to appoint a person or persons outside TDSB to consider the issue., along short time lines.
 
5. This process should be designed and carefully tailored specifically for addressing the needs of students with disabilities/ special education needs. It should not also deal with other students’ complaints that are unrelated to disability/special education needs.
 
6. This motion outlines the principles that should guide the needed process, while leaving flexibility on how it will be designed and operated. This process can be designed so as not to conflict with Ministry requirements. A parent/caregiver, or the student themselves, can first bring their concerns to their teacher, and then the principal, after which this avenue would be available to them if needed.



You can watch my presentation and the ensuing discussion at the PSSC at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ytBvmSMuawM&t=1h26m28s

One week later, on January 22, 2025, I presented SEAC’s motion to the entire Board. As I understand it, the Board did not discuss my presentation, and simply reaffirmed the PSSC decision. 

The Board’s minutes state: 
Special Education Advisory Committee: Creating a Fast, Fair and Effective One-Stop Avenue within TDSB for Parents of Students with Disabilities/Special Education Needs Who Believe TDSB is not Accommodating Their Child’s Learning Needs 

The Committee considered a report from the Special Education Advisory Committee from its meeting dated October 8, 2024 (see PSSC:001A, page 41) presenting a recommendation regarding the process to address the needs of students with disabilities/special needs.  

Moved by: Trustee Patel  
Seconded by: Trustee Dawson  

The Program and Schools Services Committee RECOMMENDS that the following matter from the Special Education Advisory Committee be referred to staff for consideration:

 
TDSB should establish a prompt, user-friendly, fair and effective process for parents/guardians of students with disabilities/special education needs to seek a resolution if they believe that TDSB is not providing an accommodation for their learning needs that would benefit the student, e.g. if TDSB is not delivering on commitments in the student’s Individual Education Plan or if TDSB has not agreed to provide an accommodation that the parent/guardian believes that the student needs.
 
2. Staff at TDSB who receive and address a complaint from a parent/guardian of a student with disabilities/special education needs should: a) Have expertise and experience with education of students with disabilities/special education needs; b) Be independent of those TDSB staff who have dealt with the student’s needs in issue; c) Have expertise and training in effective mediation/alternate dispute resolution and d) Have authority to direct any corrective action that they decide is needed.
 
3. If, after a review, the TDSB decides not to provide the accommodation that the parent/guardian has requested, TDSB shall give written reasons for this decision.
 
4. Every effort should be made to mediate and resolve any disagreements between the family and TDSB. If the matter cannot be resolved, there should be an option for TDSB to appoint a person or persons outside TDSB to consider the issue., along short time lines.
 
5. This process should be designed and carefully tailored specifically for addressing the needs of students with disabilities/ special education needs. It should not also deal with other students’ complaints that are unrelated to disability/special education needs.
 
6. This motion outlines the principles that should guide the needed process, while leaving flexibility on how it will be designed and operated. This process can be designed so as not to conflict with Ministry requirements. A parent/caregiver, or the student themselves, can first bring their concerns to their teacher, and then the principal, after which this avenue would be available to them if needed.



You can watch my presentation at the January 22, 2025 Board meeting at https://www.tdsb.on.ca/Leadership/Boardroom/Live-Webcast-of-Meetings/Webcast-Archives/ctl/view-meeting/mid/40743?meetingID=481

My presentation starts around 28:15 minute mark

I am asking staff to post my January 15, 2025 and January 22, 2025 written submissions to PSSC and the entire Board respectively on the SEAC web page.

Our efforts on this motion was covered in a great news article. I encourage one and all to read it. It is at https://www.torontotoday.ca/local/education/parents-autistic-kids-demanded-new-path-dispute-disability-accommodations-tdsb-said-no-10139136

It is noteworthy that this article states:

“Yet despite the unanimous approval for the motion, the TDSB told TorontoToday in an emailed statement on Jan. 24 that a new approach to dispute resolution won’t be considered. 

“The TDSB has existing pathways that are legislated by the Ministry and Board for addressing concerns related to accommodations, and will continue to follow these mechanisms,” said spokesperson Emma Moynihan.”

I find such a categorical rejection of our proposal in any form whatsoever to be very troubling and harmful to students with disabilities/special education needs. This is not what TDSB staff told PSSC when a trustee asked a clear and direct question. The TDSB staff response on January 15, 2025, there, while at least unclear, which does not include such a categorical refusal, is at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ytBvmSMuawM&t=2h24m35s 

It is my intention to press for this issue to be addressed by the new Staff Action Plan Working Group, referred to later in this report.

We have now presented 2 very important motions to TDSB trustees. Both have gotten coverage in the media. Neither got the reception and action that I believe our children deserve. Our earlier motion regarding better informing parents about the options available for their children at schools, and how to access them, was covered in the Toronto Star under the headline “Parents want clarity on programming“ at https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/options-for-tdsb-students-with-special-needs-brutally-difficult-to-navigate-parents-say-heres-what/article_8ecafc4a-8741-11ef-8c11-736e087b3f77.html

I encourage you to share these links with your associations and anyone you know. We amplify SEAC’s voice when others know about what reforms we are seeking to benefit students with disabilities/special education needs.

 4. TDSB Policy Proposal re Dealing With Abuse and Neglect of Students

[bookmark: Start][bookmark: Complete]TDSB has sought SEAC’s input on this proposed policy, which is out for consultation. I shall allocate a slice of time at the February SEAC meeting to go around the table to get your feedback on it.

I have asked staff to invite to the meeting a member of TDSB staff involved with this proposed policy, so they can directly receive our input. If none can attend, we will give our feedback in any event, for involved TDSB staff to later review. 

Please carefully review the policy in advance. It will be included in the meeting mailout. Even if an involved staff member attends, they will at most give a very brief introduction, not a major review of the policy.

 5. TDSB Proposed Learning Opportunities Index Policy

TDSB staff have also requested input on this policy. It too is included in the materials for this meeting. Please review it. We will deal with this at our February meeting in the same way as we are approaching the request for input on the Abuse and Neglect Policy. Give it a careful read in advance.

 6. Next Steps Following Up on the November 2025 SEAC Town Hall for Parents of Students with Disabilities/Special Education Needs

Here is how we will proceed at our February SEAC meeting with next steps after our very successful November 2024 SEAC Town Hall for parents of students with disabilities/special education needs. I have asked staff to post on the SEAC web page the summary/synthesis of feedback we received.

Since last meeting, I have circulated to SEAC members a draft list of “low-hanging fruit” i.e. readily achievable measures TDSB could implement more immediately. I invited SEAC members to email additional items to be added to the list.

At our February meeting, I will go around the table and invite people to add anything else to that list that they think is important to consider. This is purely a brainstorming exercise. It is just a list of ideas, not something we have collectively decided upon. 

As for the next step, TDSB staff have suggested that we create a SEAC working group that could then meet with staff, work through the ideas, and come up with a final proposal. I struggled with this suggestion because it was my first preference that all this go on at a SEAC meeting. However, on reflection, I recommend that we create a temporary Staff Action Plan that I will chair and Tracey and I will appoint, a Working Group, with the assignment to complete this work 
before our April meeting.

We will discuss the resulting proposal at that April SEAC meeting and decide where we go from there.

 7. How is Special Education Staffing Allocated at TDSB?

A recurring issue has come up at SEAC meetings, and at the November 2024 Parents’ Town Hall. How does TDSB decide how to allocate the Special Needs Assistants and Educational Assistants that the Ontario Government funds TDSB to hire? How does it decide how many are allocated to a specific school. How does it decide how the individual school allocates its allotment of SNAs and EAs among the students at a specific school? We are of course aware that they TDSB is aiming to allocate them based on need. However, at the Parents’ Town Hall and in our own experience, there are parents who feel their child needs more, only to be told that that is all the school has. 

As a first step in looking into this, I have asked staff to give SEAC a briefing on how this staffing is decided upon. At a future meeting, we can discuss the topic. I have told staff that if the discussion on other agenda items at the February meeting takes longer than expected, I will defer this agenda topic to the March meeting.

 8. SEAC Representation on the TDSB Staff Advisory Group Regarding the TDSB Special Education Review

We have encountered a problem with TDSB regarding SEAC’s avenue for input into the TDSB Special Education Review. I have raised my concerns with staff. If this issue is not resolved by our February SEAC meeting, I will have SEAC address it as an agenda item there.

Last fall, TDSB staff commendably committed to SEAC that SEAC would have ongoing input to the upcoming TDSB , Special Education Review throughout the process. Yet at our January 2025 meeting, staff presented a detailed plan for this review into which SEAC had absolutely no input. No prior draft was, for example, circulated to us for our feedback. It was presented to us in January as a done deal. 

For example, the purposes and goals for this review have already been decided. We had no say in this. We had lots we could have offered.

Compounding all of this, TDSB has decided on a troubling way for SEAC to have its input into the rest of the Special Education Review. TDSB has established or is establishing an advisory committee, which may well be quite large and with extensive staff participation in it. A mere two SEAC members may serve on it. Here again, we were not consulted on how we felt our voices could best be heard.

Adding to this problem, TDSB has already decided that of the two SEAC members to take part in this advisory committee, one must be one from an association, and one must be a community representative. This is very arbitrary and has never even been explained to us, much less justified.

I have asked TDSB to be able to appoint three SEAC members, and that in addition, I would like myself to take part when time permits. TDSB said no.

I have said that as a starting point, I am nominating two members, both of whom are association members. I also want TDSB to accept the full slate I am proposing.

TDSB has given no reason for it limiting our voice, or for the arbitrary restriction on how our delegation is to be composed. This seems not to be a collaborative approach to SEAC. It is the antithesis of the commitment to treating parents as “partners”, as the TDSB Multi-Year Strategic Plan requires.

I have been told that the two SEAC representatives could always report back to SEAC, and get feedback from individual SEAC members. This, however, raises several problems. We are each familiar with the specific needs that our association whom we represent or our own child experiences. None of us claims to be an expert across the board of disabilities and special education needs.

Moreover, I have emphasized to staff that we are all volunteers. Our time is limited. TDSB should not simply off-load on us more and more duties, as if our unpaid time commitment to TDSB is unlimited. It is unfair to burden two SEAC members to have to canvass us all over and over, and then to have to report back to us on what if any response they got on our respective concerns.

I am deeply concerned that SEAC as a whole should have a major ongoing opportunity for input into the Special Education Review. This process should be open to the public and accountable. It should minimize the burden on our time. 

The Special Education Review is central to our mandate. We deserve that to which staff committed last fall. 

I will welcome your thoughts and recommendations at our meeting, if this matter is not resolved.
.

9. Ottawa Catholic School Board SEAC’s Letter to the Minister of Education from SEACs

DATE
Via Email
Hon. Jill Dunlop Ministry of Education
Re: Pressing Need to Substantially Increase Provincial Funding for K-12 Students with Disabilities/Special Education Needs

Dear Minister Dunlop,

We the undersigned are Chairs of a number of Special Education Advisory Committees around Ontario. Our committees are appointed under provincial law. We draw on the frontline experience of students with disabilities/special education needs, to give advice to school boards on how they can better serve the learning needs of these vulnerable students.

There are at least a third of a million students with disabilities/special education needs inn Ontario-funded schools. Our direct experience, as well as one official report after the next, reveals that these students are too often second-class citizens in Ontario-funded schools. For example, the 2022 final report of the Government-appointed K-12 Education Standards Development Committee revealed that these students confront many serious accessibility barriers in Ontario’s K-12 schools.

 Frontline educators want to effectively teach all learners. However, their ability to do so is seriously hampered. This requires immediate and strong provincial action.

Among other needed reforms, these students require the Ontario Government to immediately and substantially increase its funding for these students. We on SEACs and these students get caught in an unfortunate multi-year back-and-forth verbal tennis match between school boards and the Ontario Government over the need for more funding. School boards say they need more. Government after Government says it is spending more in this area than ever before. 

What is beyond dispute is that these vulnerable students are too often underserved in Ontario-funded schools. For example, there are not enough education staff, such as specialized teachers with disability/special education expertise, educational assistants and special needs assistants. Too many teachers lack the training to effectively teach all students. The recurring disability barriers documented in the K-12 Education Standards Development Committee final report. Make it harder and more costly for schools and school boards to serve these students, since each school board too often must re-invent the accessibility wheel.

We call on the Ontario Government to immediately and substantially increase its funding for students with disabilities/special education needs, and to ensure that this funding is stable and predictable from year to year. We also ask you to arrange a virtual meeting with the Chairs of Ontario’s Special Education Advisory Committees, so you can learn directly from those of us who are very close to the problem.

We welcome any opportunity to collaborate with you.

Sincerely,

